# UCLA American Indian Culture and Research Journal

### Title

Limited Vision: Carl Albert, the Choctaws, and Native American Self-Determination

### Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/8752n5qf

### Journal

American Indian Culture and Research Journal, 26(2)

## ISSN

0161-6463

## Author

Kotlowski, Dean J.

# Publication Date

2002-03-01

### DOI

10.17953

## **Copyright Information**

This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License, available at <u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/</u>

Peer reviewed

# Limited Vision: Carl Albert, the Choctaws, and Native American Self-Determination

#### DEAN J. KOTLOWSKI

Between 1945 and 1975, United States policy toward Native Americans underwent a 180-degree shift, from an assault on tribal authority to almost total recognition of it. Under presidents Harry S. Truman and Dwight D. Eisenhower, the federal government had sought to terminate its trust relationship with Indians and assimilate them into Anglo society. But this effort waned and the administrations of John F. Kennedy and Lyndon B. Johnson missed an opportunity to break with the past. During the 1960s, federal officials spoke of a "new emphasis" that moved away from termination and toward tribal self-determination without repudiating assimilation and economic development, Anglo style, as policy aims.<sup>1</sup> In 1970, however, President Richard M. Nixon denounced termination and pledged to end the federal government's "suffocating paternalism" toward American Indians.<sup>2</sup> Five years later, Congress passed the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act which allowed tribes to run many federal programs themselves. Scholars have published a number of studies of recent Native American policy,<sup>3</sup> but the role of Congress in shaping Indian policy, especially individual members and their Native American constituents, remains largely unexplored.<sup>4</sup>

Representative Carl Albert, Democrat of Oklahoma, possessed a limited vision regarding Native American self-determination. The "Little Giant" was one of the few congressmen who saw his career, from 1947 to 1977, span the era of termination, gradual assimilation, and self-determination. A nationally known figure who became majority whip in 1955, majority leader in 1962, and house speaker in 1971, Albert was in a position to influence federal policy. And he was conscious of Indian concerns, since the population of his home state was one-quarter American Indian and his district, the Oklahoma Third, included Chickasaws, Choctaws, and Seminoles, members of the Five Civilized

Dean J. Kotlowski received his Ph.D. from Indiana University and is currently an assistant professor of history at Salisbury University in Maryland. A specialist in twentiethcentury US politics and public policy, he has published several articles in scholarly journals and is the author of *Nixon's Civil Rights: Politics, Principle, and Policy* (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 2001).

Tribes. Yet Albert's relations with the Choctaws, who first backed, then opposed termination, exemplifies the ambivalence of many Great Society liberals toward Native American self-determination.<sup>5</sup>

Two themes permeated Albert's approach to Indian matters. First, taking a micro rather than macro perspective, Albert focused on assisting his Indian constituents rather than changing the thrust of federal policy. Listening to Oklahoma's Indians, he insisted that tribal consent must precede termination and, in so arguing, helped to modify that policy rather than end it. Second, as a liberal who wanted to include all Americans in the tent of opportunity, Albert favored gradual assimilation for Indians. He supported LBJ's War on Poverty which funded economic development on reservations and fostered demands for self-determination among Indian activists. During the final stage of his career, from 1970 to 1977, Albert reached the pinnacle of his power in Congress, but remained on the sidelines on Indian issues as Native American protest crested and Republican presidents outdid their Democratic predecessors in advancing tribal self-determination. Despite his large Indian constituency, Albert never took a leading role in reforming Native American policy.

#### ALBERT, TERMINATION, AND THE CHOCTAWS

Albert's life was quite remarkable. He lifted himself from rural poverty then worked to expand economic opportunities for all Americans. The son of a coal miner and farmer, Albert was born in MacAlester, Oklahoma, in 1908. He graduated Phi Beta Kappa from the University of Oklahoma and then studied on a Rhodes scholarship at Oxford University, where he received two law degrees. During the 1930s, Albert practiced law in Oklahoma City and described himself as a "down-the-line, Franklin Roosevelt, New Deal Democrat."6 After earning a Bronze Star for his service in World War II, Albert won his House seat in 1946, when Democrats were losing their long-held majority, and represented the western counties of Oklahoma in Congress for the next thirty years. A Cold War liberal, he supported President Truman's foreign policy and such domestic programs as public power, public housing, farm price supports, and federal aid to education. "Because my state was poor and my district poorer, federal aid was no demon," he recalled, "it was a deliverer."<sup>7</sup> The young congressman also appeared eager to listen to both colleagues and constituents, whether Indian or Anglo. Devotion to district, party, and existing lines of authority within the House defined Albert's service in Congress.

Albert entered Congress at a time when federal officials were moving to assimilate American Indians into Anglo societies. During the 1930s, President Franklin D. Roosevelt had approved limited tribal autonomy under the Indian New Deal. John Collier, FDR's commissioner of Indian affairs, secured passage of the Indian Reorganization Act of 1934, which initiated procedures for tribal constitution-writing and self-government. But during World War II, Collier began to urge the assimilation of Indians, a goal which the Truman Administration endorsed.<sup>8</sup> "The ultimate integration of the American Indian—is inevitable," Commissioner of Indian Affairs Dillon S. Myer said in 1950.<sup>9</sup> During the 1950s, western senators, led by Arthur V. Watkins, Republican of Utah, pressed the Interior Department to terminate federal responsibility for tribes and bring Indians into white society. Under termination, tribes would lose all privileges under treaties with the federal government, tribal lands once held in trust by the government would be opened to sale, and Indians would become subject to the same laws as Anglos.<sup>10</sup>

While termination attracted bipartisan support, a Republican-controlled Congress seized the initiative. In 1953 the lower chamber approved termination in House Concurrent Resolution (H.C.R.) 108, which listed the tribes to be freed "from federal supervision and control and from all disabilities and limitations applicable to Indians."<sup>11</sup> The same year Congress passed Public Law 280, which allowed designated states to assume jurisdiction over Indian tribes if those states so desired.<sup>12</sup>

The program of termination and assimilation partly reflected the philosophy of each party. Conservative Republicans, who exalt private initiative and local authority over government control, cast termination as a blow against "federal paternalism" and for "Indian freedom."<sup>13</sup> Liberal Democrats wanted to use federal power to expand opportunities for all citizens, regardless of class or race. The Great Depression of the 1930s enabled them to promote economic security for Americans. Accordingly, New Dealers such as Collier pointed to Indian communities as examples of cooperation and rejoinders to capitalism's competitive, materialistic ethos. Following World War II, when Albert entered Congress, liberals had shifted their focus by stressing individual rights, economic growth, and equal opportunity.<sup>14</sup> They worked to end discrimination against racial minorities and bring them into the American mainstream. A report drafted by Truman's staff defined the government's "ultimate goal" as "plac[ing] the Indians on exactly the same basis as the rest of the population."<sup>15</sup>

Representative Albert did not challenge the postwar stress on assimilation. His first encounter with Indian affairs came one month after entering Congress, when he sought a meeting with Truman to discuss the Indian Claims Commission (ICC), a federal agency recently formed to resolve disputes between the government and Indians.<sup>16</sup> Rather than restore lands to tribal control, the commission provided cash compensation to Indians on a per capita basis. In so doing the ICC advanced the cause of assimilation, since final settlement of all Indian claims was one way to end the special status of Native Americans.<sup>17</sup> There is no indication that Albert opposed the assimilationist charge of the commission.

Contrary to official promises, termination and assimilation did not bring further "advances" to Native Americans.<sup>18</sup> Following their loss of federal status, the Menominees saw their once-prosperous timber industry struggle while the Klamaths, who had sold their lands, disappeared as a community.<sup>19</sup> Accordingly, the National Congress of American Indians (NCAI), a pan-Indian, tribal-based group formed in 1944, "vigorously" opposed proposals to end federal supervision of tribes<sup>20</sup> while the Association on American Indian Affairs (AAIA), an advocacy group led by the anthropologist Oliver La Farge, an Anglo, only found the methods and timing of the policy unsavory.<sup>21</sup> Early in Eisenhower's term, Angie Debo, an Oklahoman and historian of American Indians, complained of BIA officials who, citing H.C.R. 108, had tried to "browbeat" the Fort Sill Apaches into accepting a "voluntary" termination plan. After reading Debo's account, Representative Tom Steed, Democrat of Oklahoma, promised to oppose legislation to terminate this tribe.<sup>22</sup> Steed disagreed with terminationists who seemed eager to "get out of the Indian business" under the guise of granting Indians "additional rights" as citizens.<sup>23</sup>

Regarding termination, Albert faced pressure from both sides. Representative Toby Morris, a fellow Oklahoma Democrat who chaired the subcommittee on Indian affairs, urged a more vigorous relocation program to "integrate" Indians "into the overall economy" and remove "their special status."<sup>24</sup> Yet some religious groups, moved by conscience, perceived termination as yet another effort by the white man to acquire Indian lands. In 1955 members of Oklahoma City's Capitol Presbyterian Church asked Albert to oppose the "relinquishing" of federal "supervision" over any tribe "without their consent."<sup>25</sup>

Albert decided to shield his state's Indians from termination without disavowing the overall policy. As the House opened debate on H.C.R. 108, the Osage tribe, which owned over one million acres of land in Oklahoma, much of it "excellent for grazing," and \$131 million worth of mineral rights, mainly in gas, oil, and coal, demanded exemption from termination.<sup>26</sup> Accordingly, Albert, Steed, and other members of Oklahoma's congressional delegation, along with Osage leaders, conferred with Assistant Secretary of the Interior Orme Lewis to gain his support. They then removed the tribe from the resolution. Paul Pitts, the Osages' principal chief, later thanked Albert for his "untiring efforts" on "this vital matter," and the congressman declared himself "happy" with the result.<sup>27</sup>

From the Osages, Albert learned a lesson: termination had to be carried out slowly, with the approval of the tribes involved. In recommending their exemption from H.C.R. 108, Albert and the members of Oklahoma's House delegation portrayed the Osages as unique. Under earlier federal legislation, which protected their property, the tribe had achieved "development and progress." The delegation noted that Osages were assimilating at their own pace, attending public schools, using community hospitals, and paying taxes.<sup>28</sup> Such an argument substituted a direct assault on H.C.R. 108, which Albert endorsed, with a plea for gradual assimilation.

Albert's support of H.C.R. 108 came as no surprise. In an early speech on Native American policy, he had listed improving health and education, not tribal self-determination, as his chief concern.<sup>29</sup> When Angie Debo protested against the Eisenhower Administration's "violent 'termination' policy," Albert, unlike Steed, did not second-guess the program and simply promised to advance "legislation which would favor the Indian."<sup>30</sup> In 1955, however, he strongly opposed Senate Resolution 401, which would have abolished the BIA and ended federal trusteeship over all tribal lands within three years. Referring to this bill, Albert informed Alice Jones, secretary of the Federation of the Western Oklahoma Indians, that he had "always maintained [that] it is the responsibility of the Federal government to look after the welfare of the Indians" and rejected "any measure which, in my opinion, would not assist them."<sup>31</sup> For Albert, sudden termination without tribal consent was not in the Indians' best interest.

Native American complaints forced the Eisenhower Administration to modify its termination program. Interior Secretary Douglas McKay and Indian commissioner Glen L. Emmons rejected S. 401, which never passed the Senate.<sup>32</sup> Then in 1958, Fred A. Seaton, McKay's successor at Interior, vowed not to end the government's trust relationship with any tribe unless the tribe understood the consequences of termination and a majority of its members backed such a course.<sup>33</sup> Such remarks positioned the administration closer to liberals, such as Albert and La Farge, who espoused gradual assimilation.<sup>34</sup> Nevertheless, the interior secretary remained confident that, when given a choice, Native Americans would opt for termination.<sup>35</sup>

But who spoke for the American Indian? As the story of the Choctaw termination illustrates, discerning the will of a tribe proved tricky. Choctaw relations with the United States had long been tragic. As one of the Five Civilized Tribes, the Choctaws had farmed the lower part of present-day Mississippi. Following the arrival of white people, they adapted Anglo law, religion, and education to their ancient traditions. After President Andrew Jackson compelled the Choctaws to resettle in southeastern Oklahoma, white settlers continued to covet the tribe's lands. In 1906 Congress passed legislation that disbanded the Choctaws' elected government and forced them to accept allotment, the transfer of tribal-owned land to individual Indians. This law gave the US president the power to appoint the tribe's chief, who was to help disperse Choctaw land. When allotment proceeded slowly, the authority of the chief, the tribe's voice, grew. The Bureau of Indian Affairs, one Choctaw chief admitted, entrusted him "to act and speak for the tribe," even though his office technically possessed "more influence than power."<sup>36</sup>

An incestuous relationship soon developed. As Choctaw chiefs became attached to the establishment in Washington, tribal elections became less frequent. "You seem to align yourselves with [the leadership's] cause," one Choctaw wrote the assistant commissioner of Indian affairs in 1946, "forming an ingenuous coalition with them in order to keep them in power."<sup>37</sup> Federal policy regarding Choctaw elections shifted over time. In 1952 Interior Secretary Oscar L. Chapman allowed Choctaws to elect their principal chief.<sup>38</sup> But six years later Assistant Secretary of the Interior Roger Ernst rejected a canvass on grounds that it "would cost the Choctaw people \$6,000 to \$10,000."<sup>39</sup> While Ernst never would have placed a price tag on US elections, federal officials, during the era of termination, were reluctant to take steps that might sustain tribal authority.

Advocates of termination found an ally in Choctaw chief Harry J. W. Belvin, an assimilated Indian. Born in 1907, Belvin possessed Choctaw, Cherokee, Scottish, and Irish blood and had married an Anglo. To cultivate an Indian appearance, he donned a feathered headdress, the "warbonnet" originally worn by Plains, not Choctaw, chiefs.<sup>40</sup> After becoming chief in 1948, Belvin opposed efforts to keep Choctaw land under tribal control. Such restrictions, he reasoned, only punished enterprising Choctaws for the errors

of past generations, which had sold their lands to whites and squandered their money. He often advised Indians to sell their property if they possessed "good command of English" and were "skilled" tradesmen.<sup>41</sup> Belvin later applauded public schools for teaching "good citizenship" to Native Americans. Indians, he argued, "are first, citizens of the United States. Second, they are citizens of the state in which they live. And third, they are citizens of their Tribe."<sup>42</sup>

Belvin's assimilationist message must have struck a cord with at least some Choctaws, who by the 1950s had no reservation, lived in rural poverty, and lacked the resources for self-sufficiency. Moreover, he believed that Choctaws, armed with education, "the white man's weapon," would not "sit supinely by and let the benefits for which they have prepared themselves slip away from them."<sup>43</sup> Rather than fear termination, Belvin welcomed it. The chief's optimism and political success won him a national following, leading some Indians to advocate his appointment as commissioner of Indian affairs in 1953. But President Eisenhower passed over Belvin, a Democrat, in favor of Emmons, a Republican and an Anglo.<sup>44</sup>

Belvin was also a wily opportunist. Since Albert served in the House from 1947 to 1977 and Belvin led the Choctaws between 1948 and 1975, the two men formed a long association. Belvin's ascent began in the mid-1940s when he successfully lobbied the Interior Department to hold a tribal election. The Choctaws elected Belvin on 21 June 1948, and President Truman named him chief. Belvin, with Albert's backing, pressed for additional canvasses and was twice reelected.<sup>45</sup> Then, secure in his office, he stopped requesting elections, which ceased after 1954. Albert, eager to keep his district Democratic, had no incentive to seek Belvin's removal. When a BIA official aspired to become Choctaw chief, Belvin contacted Albert. The congressman referred the matter to Interior, which warned the man "against engaging in tribal politics."<sup>46</sup> Representing a state with a weak reservation system and an assimilated Indian population, Albert had to work with the tools at hand. Nevertheless, he might have been more skeptical of the Choctaw chief. Oliver La Farge regarded Belvin as a "controversial figure, not necessarily acting for the best interests of the Choctaw Nation" and held him at arm's length.47

In 1959 Belvin and Albert secured legislation to terminate the Choctaw tribe.<sup>48</sup> Tribal leaders cleared their plans with BIA officials in Oklahoma and then enlisted the Interior Department in drafting the bill.<sup>49</sup> The measure, H.R. 2722, provided for the sale of over 16,000 acres of Choctaw land within three years and distribution of the proceeds to members of the tribe on a per capita basis.<sup>50</sup> After the tribe had disposed of its property or moved it to a private corporation, Assistant Secretary of the Interior Ernst informed Albert, "no direct relationship between the Federal Government and the Choctaw Tribe" would exist.<sup>51</sup> The office of principal chief would be abolished along with "federal supervision of tribal properties."<sup>52</sup> Belvin asked Albert to introduce this bill. The congressman found the measure "in good form" and shepherded it through the House.<sup>53</sup> H.R. 2722 passed both chambers and became law during summer 1959.

Although termination remained a controversial policy, H.R. 2722 aroused scant opposition. Proponents of termination reminded the public that

Choctaw leaders had requested the bill, leaving gradual assimilationists little to criticize.<sup>54</sup> The AAIA put the best possible face on the measure, noting that it placed the Choctaws "once more in control of their property" and allowed them to form a private corporation and elect their own chief.<sup>55</sup> Even Steed, who had been skeptical of termination, backed the Choctaw bill.<sup>56</sup> Interior Department officials thought it was time to end the federal relationship with this tribe because, as the historian Donald Fixico explained, the Choctaws "appeared successfully integrated with local whites and were considered to be one of the more advanced Native American groups."<sup>57</sup>

The Choctaw act appeared to meet Albert's demand that tribal consent must precede termination. But how could one know what the Choctaws desired when their leaders were tied to Anglo politics and society? To make matters worse, Albert misled the public on the bill. He assured concerned constituents that H.R. 2722 "was not a general termination bill" since the federal government would continue to protect parcels of land allotted to individual Choctaws.<sup>58</sup> He neglected to mention that federal supervision of the *tribe* would cease three years after the measure's passage. In their communiques to Albert, Belvin's aides correctly labeled the bill the "Choctaw Termination Act."<sup>59</sup> By the late 1950s, it seems fair to say, termination had become a buzzword that Albert was reluctant to use.

Throughout the 1950s, Albert did not question the assumptions of termination as he worked to modify the policy. Still, he might have been more critical of the Choctaw act. In 1959, when one Choctaw complained that the sale of the tribe's property would put only \$20 in the pocket of each member, Albert was unmoved.<sup>60</sup> "It was the view of the tribal representatives that a liquidation of these remnants of tribal property . . . would be advantageous to the Tribe," he replied.<sup>61</sup> Albert's dealings with Belvin support the journalist John A. Farrell's claim that he "could be tugged every which way by more decisive personalities."<sup>62</sup> Albert, at the very least, placed too much faith in established authority and was more follower than leader on Indian policy, a trend that intensified during the 1960s.

#### THE 1960S: "GRADUAL" ASSIMILATION

The 1960s was a transitional decade for Native Americans and for Albert. The Kennedy and Johnson administrations promised to change Native American policy, but seemed ambivalent toward tribal self-determination. They accepted the Albert/Seaton formula that tribal consent must precede termination, while promoting gradual assimilation via economic development. Indian activists, partly inspired by the Great Society, demanded something more: self-determination. With termination out of fashion though not yet dead, the Choctaws faced an uncertain fate. And Albert, tied to both the White House and the Choctaw leadership, failed to resolve the tribe's status. As he climbed the leadership ladder, Albert's focus broadened, though not necessarily in the area of Native American affairs.

By the 1960s, Albert was becoming a power in the House. Representing a safely Democratic district, to whose needs he attended, Albert gained senior-

ity. He caught the eye of Speaker Sam Rayburn, who named him majority whip in 1955. "I can tell big timber from small brush," Rayburn quipped, referring to Albert's five-foot, four-inch, 140-pound frame.<sup>63</sup> Rayburn was familiar with both brush and the Oklahoman since his Texas district adjoined Albert's. A self-effacing man of gentle nature, the new whip practiced the "Rayburn ethic," "work hard, go along, and get along."<sup>64</sup> The Speaker once said that nobody knew as much about legislation as Albert did. Yet Farrell detected a "certain smarminess" in the freckle-faced Oklahoman's "teacher's pet" persona that had "served him well on the way up but proved little help when he was called upon to exercise power."<sup>65</sup>

Following Rayburn's death late in 1961, John W. McCormack, Democrat of Massachusetts, became Speaker, and Albert succeeded McCormack as majority leader. In addition to handling the day-to-day duties of leadership, Albert, from his seat on the Education and Labor Committee, helped enact President Johnson's Great Society legislation. Civil rights, a growing concern for liberals in the 1960s, vexed the Oklahoman whose district, nicknamed Little Dixie, was conservative on race. He belatedly endorsed the weak Civil Rights Act of 1957, then played a major role in passing the landmark Civil Rights Act of 1964, siding with the Democratic leadership against the wishes of white Oklahomans. With Congress approving a flurry of legislation, Albert described his years as majority leader, from 1962 to 1971, as the most satisfying period of his career.<sup>66</sup> For Native Americans, his ascendancy cut two ways. Albert enjoyed sufficient clout to address the concerns of his Indian constituents. Yet the majority leader remained aligned with Democratic presidents who showed little interest in advancing tribal self-determination.

Two themes defined Indian policy during the 1960s: the "persistence of termination" and the desire to promote economic development.<sup>67</sup> In 1960 presidential candidate John F. Kennedy, echoing Seaton, vowed to make "no change in treaty or contractual arrangements without the consent of the tribes concerned." JFK blamed Republicans for initiating termination and credited his party, which controlled Congress, with "slowing" it down.<sup>68</sup> But the Kennedy and Johnson teams pressed no further and termination endured. Under Eisenhower, federal officials had terminated four tribes and Congress had passed laws to withdraw recognition of eight others, including the Menominees, who, after securing a brief stay, lost their federal status in April 1961.<sup>69</sup> The Choctaw Termination Act bolstered the case of terminationists, who claimed that Indians themselves favored withdrawal of federal status.<sup>70</sup> As late as 1967, Secretary of the Interior Stewart L. Udall, who openly empathized with Native Americans, expressed his support of "gradual termination."<sup>71</sup>

The gradualist approach had implications for the Choctaws, who were scheduled to lose their federal status in 1962. Belvin and his aides learned that requesting termination was one thing; carrying it out was quite another. The Choctaws, due to staff shortages in the BIA, lacked a full accounting of their property, and they faced lawsuits from parties who claimed title to their lands.<sup>72</sup> To make matters worse, they could not agree on whether to enlist a trustee or form a corporation following termination; without a legal entity, the Choctaws stood to lose one-half of their mineral rights once their federal sta-

tus expired. In 1961, Belvin, who was committed to termination, informed acting Indian commissioner John O. Crow of the tribe's problems and requested a three-year extension, not a repeal, of the act. Crow, eager for H.R. 2722 to take effect, demurred.<sup>73</sup> A year later, Belvin appealed to Indian commissioner Philleo Nash, who earlier had backed a delay for the Menominees.<sup>74</sup> Nash agreed to support an extension, and the BIA then began drafting amendments to the Choctaw act.<sup>75</sup>

Belvin, Albert, and Representative Ed Edmondson, Democrat of Oklahoma, scrambled to extend the Choctaw act. Belvin reported "great concern about this matter" among the tribe, while W. F. Semple, a Choctaw lawyer, admitted to "getting worried" as the deadline for termination, 25 August 1962, neared.<sup>76</sup> Edmondson, who represented Oklahoma's Second District, introduced the three-year extension, H.R. 12355, and lobbied for its passage.<sup>77</sup> Albert, moreover, wrote Frank Church, Democrat of Idaho and chair of the Senate Subcommittee on Indian Affairs, that he "would be particularly grateful if you could get this one out as soon as possible."<sup>78</sup> H.R. 12355 won unanimous support from the House Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs and passed the House and Senate in August 1962. Belvin and Albert breathed easier when President Kennedy approved the extension on 24 August, one day before termination was to take affect.<sup>79</sup>

Extension of the Choctaw Termination Act did not end the tribe's problems. In 1964, the year before termination was to take place, Belvin requested another delay. The BIA again demurred, mainly to give the Choctaws time to fulfill the terms of the act.<sup>80</sup> During 1965, Albert and Belvin rallied Mike Monroney and Fred Harris, Oklahoma's Democratic senators, to support another three-year extension.<sup>81</sup> "It is very important to Congressman Albert that this bill pass the Senate," an Albert aide wrote Monroney.<sup>82</sup> The measure cleared the House and Senate in June and July, allowing LBJ to sign it on 5 August 1965 and beat the deadline by three weeks.<sup>83</sup> Yet policymakers had learned few lessons. In 1966 BIA officials in Oklahoma asked Choctaws for their views on termination, then declined to hold a referendum on the tribe's future.<sup>84</sup> Two years later, Congress, at the behest of Albert and Belvin, again postponed the date of termination, until 25 August 1970.<sup>85</sup>

Such delays exemplified the uncertainty in federal Indian policy during the 1960s. After terminating the Menominees in 1961, the administration, in the Choctaw case, more closely followed the wishes of tribal leaders. Yet it ignored grassroots perspectives and selected a moot remedy. In 1962 Albert's staff learned that lawsuits against the Choctaws could require at least ten or twelve years to settle, meaning that "simple extension [of the act] is not the answer to the problem."<sup>86</sup> Unfortunately, with terminationists ensconced on the Senate interior committee and with Congress considering a bill to terminate the Colvilles, a tribe in the Pacific Northwest, repeal of the Choctaw act was unlikely.<sup>87</sup> Policymakers in both the executive and legislative branches lacked either the desire, will, or imagination to break with the past, leaving termination alive, if not particularly well, during the 1960s.

Unlike previous administrations, the Kennedy and Johnson teams refused to cut Indians loose to fend for themselves. In 1960 Kennedy pro-

posed a range of measures, including expanded credit and vocational training, to promote economic development on reservations.<sup>88</sup> The next year Interior Secretary Udall formed a task force on Indian affairs which recommended bringing Native Americans "into the mainstream of American life." It stressed that only when "Indian resources have been developed to their maximum extent" was it "justifiable to terminate the special relationship between the Indians and the federal government."<sup>89</sup> Udall endorsed the panel's report, which shaped federal policy between 1961 and 1966.<sup>90</sup> Udall made economic matters his focus by drafting an Indian resources development bill.<sup>91</sup> Economic progress and gradual termination went hand in hand for liberal assimilationists.

Albert supported economic development for Native Americans. As majority leader, he helped pass the Economic Opportunity Act of 1964, which founded the Office of Economic Opportunity (OEO) to wage the War on Poverty. Sargent Shriver, JFK's brother-in-law and OEO's first director, even moved into Albert's office to help direct the legislative battle.92 The act comprised many parts, including Title VI, which formed Volunteers in Service to America (VISTA), a domestic Peace Corps.<sup>93</sup> VISTA, Albert argued, would allow young Anglos to enter Indian villages, teach the "rudiments of farming," and uplift the Indian's "educational background."94 More importantly, Title II initiated the Community Action Program (CAP), which offered the poor "maximum feasible participation" in designing anti-poverty measures.95 Through its "Indian Section," CAP encouraged reservations and Native American groups to apply for leadershiptraining, educational, and youth-oriented grants.<sup>96</sup> Because Oklahoma had no reservations, LaDonna Harris, a Comanche and the wife of Senator Fred Harris, founded Oklahomans for Indian Opportunity (OIO) to bring Indians into OEO projects.97 Albert endorsed both the Indian CAP and OIO. When LaDonna Harris testified before Congress on OEO, Albert was there, she recalled, to "make sure that no one was mean to me."98

Many liberals saw anti-poverty programs as a way to advance gradual assimilation. OIO sought to "improve opportunities" for Indians and "draw them more fully into the Oklahoma economy and culture."99 Albert endorsed the "lofty, but realistic" goal of moving Indians out of reservations and "into the mainstream of American life."100 Democratic senators sounded similar themes. Montana's Lee Metcalf, chair of the subcommittee on Indian affairs, supported termination only after reservation income, education, housing, and health care showed "considerable improvement."101 Senator George S. McGovern of South Dakota, who succeeded Metcalf as the Indian subcommittee's chair in 1966, favored continuing federal supervision until the Indian "is educated, trained, and has the opportunity for a job." McGovern praised OEO programs and longed for the day when "the Indian should work as hard and as long for the benefits of our modern life as our other people do."<sup>102</sup> In a 1966 speech, Fred Harris offered fresh proposals to further the perennial objective of "helping the American Indian become a full-fledged citizen, able to move with ease into the mainstream."103

But, unlike Albert, these senators were young and openly empathetic toward Native American concerns. They had entered the Senate during the 1950s and 1960s, when the African-American civil rights struggle had gathered momentum, and they saw Indian policy as a national, rather than local, issue. Perhaps the leftist spirit of the 1960s had rekindled their memories of the Indian New Deal, with its veneration of the collectivist values of Native American communities. Nevertheless, other liberals, like Albert, were more comfortable promoting equal opportunity and addressing economic, rather than racial, inequities. Differences between Albert and youthful liberals, especially Fred Harris, over Indian policy would widen during the Nixon years.

While lawmakers discussed and debated, Native Americans resisted assimilation. By the 1960s, many Indians, the National Congress of American Indians asserted, refused to "swim in a mainstream they largely regarded as polluted."<sup>104</sup> They longed for "self-determination," an elastic term that suggested many things. Tribal-based groups, such as NCAI, urged the federal government to disavow termination and give tribes greater control over BIA programs, from which they benefited.<sup>105</sup> Meanwhile young urban Indians, inspired by the "rights-conscious" spirit that had imbued African Americans, attacked "the system" by espousing Red Power and founded the American Indian Movement (AIM) in 1968.<sup>106</sup> Some urban radicals favored such extreme remedies as abolishing the BIA, a hated symbol of wardship. Others built urban centers to showcase Indian culture or employed civil disobedience, even violence, to draw attention to Anglo injustices.<sup>107</sup> Whatever their differences, Indians largely rejected the integrationist goals of the African-American civil rights movement.<sup>108</sup>

As the Community Action Program encouraged grassroots activism, Albert distanced himself from it.<sup>109</sup> NCAI director John Belindo wrote the congressman that "OEO programs have restored self-respect and strengthened self-determination among the Indian people."<sup>110</sup> Such a trend challenged established authority. Oklahomans for Indian Opportunity, for example, launched a Rural Development Program that included a pig feeder cooperative and controversial "buying clubs" to compete with tribal businesses. The chiefs of the Five Civilized Tribes, appointed by the president and having a stake in the status quo, accused OIO of fomenting "militancy" among Indian youth.<sup>111</sup> Belvin, believing that OIO had sown "hard feelings" among the Choctaws, called for a probe of the organization.<sup>112</sup> Albert, ever willing to help a constituent, forwarded Belvin's complaint to OEO.<sup>113</sup> But an independent study in 1971 found that OIO's rural development program enjoyed a "positive image" among most Indians, allowing OEO to continue funding it.<sup>114</sup>

Oklahoma's congressional delegation, save for Senator Harris, dissociated themselves from OIO, which critics called "LaDonna Harris's pet project."<sup>115</sup> "While members of Congress like Ed Edmondson and Carl Albert had good reputations," LaDonna Harris remembered, "they let [the BIA] call the shots and were just keeping the Indians quiet."<sup>116</sup> Given Albert's leadership position, respect for existing authority, and preference for working within "the system," such an attitude was to be expected. Belvin once applauded Albert's work ethic and "conscientious attention to all segments of one's constituency."<sup>117</sup> The higher Albert rose in the Washington establishment, the greater his need to defend it, even when federal policy, in the case of Indians, lacked a clear purpose and provoked demands for reform. The Johnson Administration provided few answers on Native American policy. In 1968 Johnson sent Congress a special message which promised to end the "old debate" about termination and inaugurate an era of "self-help, self-development, and self-determination." The president tied self-determination and economic development together; by making reservations self-sufficient, he asserted, the Indians who chose to remain there could do so. But this paper did not renounce assimilation since it promised Indians "full participation in the life of modern America, with a full share of economic opportunity and justice."<sup>118</sup> The slogan "self-determination without termination" would not come into fashion until the next administration.

Johnson's Indian policy was neither fish nor fowl. With termination nearly dead and self-determination on the horizon, many liberals remained committed to assimilation, and they only belatedly promoted economic development as a way to advance self-determination. Members of Congress, such as Albert, who represented districts with large Indian populations, offered little leadership in clarifying Native American policy. That task fell to the Nixon Administration.

#### THE 1970S: "SELF-DETERMINATION WITHOUT TERMINATION"

By the 1970s, Albert's career and federal Indian policy were moving in different directions. During most of the decade, Albert served as Speaker of the House and became preoccupied with cementing a fractious Democratic Party. Meanwhile, Republicans, in charge of the executive branch, seized the initiative and vigorously endorsed "self-determination" for Indian tribes. Never a bold reformer, Albert mostly watched as termination and gradual assimilation became policies of the past.

Following McCormack's retirement, Albert became Speaker of the House, a position he held from 1971 to 1977. It was not a happy time for Albert; Democrats, shaken by Nixon's election in 1968, argued about procedure and policy.<sup>119</sup> Older leaders, who had risen through the existing seniority system, backed the US war effort in Vietnam and remained conservative on race, opposing busing as a way to integrate schools. Younger Democrats wanted to diminish the power of committee chairs and open the House to new voices. They were skeptical of ongoing involvement in Vietnam and liberal on civil rights. Albert, a product of the established House hierarchy, a hawk on Vietnam, and a proponent of busing, chose to unite his party by stressing economics. But emphasis on such New Deal-like programs as expanded public works and a higher minimum wage underscored Albert's own seniority and lack of fresh ideas. Then came Watergate. During the scandal, the United States was on two occasions without a vice president, making Albert first in line to become president. Although the Speaker had the power to influence federal policy, his interest in Indian affairs remained local, allowing others to fill the void.120

The Nixon team used firm leadership to expand choices for Indians. A correspondent for the American Indian Press Association reflected in 1974 that the Nixon Administration "has been in the eyes of even the most critical observers one of the most active in Indian affairs since that of . . . Franklin D.

Roosevelt."<sup>121</sup> In his "famed" Indian message of July 1970, Nixon outlined his belief in "self-determination without termination." The administration settled land claims with the Taos Pueblo and Yakima tribes and followed up with the Alaskan Native Claims Act (1971) and Indian Self-Determination Act (1975), which enabled Native Americans to form businesses and administer many federal services themselves. The Nixon Administration spent freely on Native American programs, hiking the budget of the BIA, and it established new federal offices to protect Indian land and water rights.<sup>122</sup> The Navajo leader Peter MacDonald, a Republican, even hailed Nixon as "the Abraham Lincoln of the Indian people."<sup>123</sup> Nixon's White House, in fact, moved to help a range of minority-run institutions, including businesses, black colleges, and Native American tribes. To some extent, the administration, which enhanced powers for cities and states under its "New Federalism," considered Indian tribes another form of local government.<sup>124</sup>

Native American protest also encouraged Nixon and his aides to support self-determination. The United States experienced forty-five occupations of federal property by Indian activists between 1969 and 1974, with the best known incidents taking place at Alcatraz Island in 1969, the BIA's headquarters in 1972, and Wounded Knee, South Dakota, in 1973.<sup>125</sup> Regarding Native American policy, the Nixon Administration differed from its Democratic predecessors in terms of outlook, by exalting local over federal authority, and circumstance, since Nixonians had to counteract Indian militancy.

Nixon's policy of self-determination helped the Choctaws preserve their tribal status. After Congress postponed the date of termination until 25 August 1970, average Choctaws began debating their future. At a meeting in 1969, one speaker warned that, following termination, each Choctaw would lose all federal benefits in areas of health and education. Another replied that termination would ensure the per capita distribution of tribal assets, giving each eligible Choctaw \$50, a paltry sum. Nearly 90 percent of the Choctaws present petitioned Congress to rescind termination.<sup>126</sup> Belvin thereupon changed course. The one-time advocate of termination now insisted that the BIA had misread the 1959 act to mean withdrawal of all federal benefits, something he was "totally against."<sup>127</sup> Belvin's attempt to blame others for termination was not credible, since the bureau had long followed his wishes on Choctaw affairs. Nevertheless, in 1970, Belvin urged Oklahoma's congressional delegation to secure repeal of the Choctaw Termination Act.

Albert and Harris introduced legislation to cancel the 1959 act but their arguments on behalf of the bill differed.<sup>128</sup> Albert urged repeal for narrow reasons, because the "tribal leaders and individual Choctaws no longer wish to be terminated."<sup>129</sup> Promising to make Indians "self-supporting, self-sufficient and self-reliant" was as close as Albert would come to voicing the ideal of self-determination.<sup>130</sup> Harris, in contrast, took a macro perspective by asking Congress to reexamine Indian policy and grant all Native American tribes "a greater degree of self-determination."<sup>131</sup> In 1970 Harris told the House Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs that any withdrawal of federal assistance would destroy Indian communities and the Indian's "sense of dignity."<sup>132</sup> Echoing Nixon, he later denied that America was a "melting pot,"

adding, "What we ought to be doing is not tolerating the difference, but encouraging it."<sup>133</sup> This split between older liberals, such as Albert, and their younger counterparts, such as Harris, became more apparent as Congress debated Nixon's Indian legislation.

Repealing the Choctaw act won widespread support, as Harris had hoped. Virgil Harrington, head of the BIA's Oklahoma office; Governor Overton James of the Chickasaw Nation, a leader of the Five Civilized Tribes; and Commissioner of Indian Affairs Louis R. Bruce, a Mohawk and a Nixon appointee, all opposed terminating the Choctaws.<sup>134</sup> Bruce, in fact, denounced the 1959 law as "an administrative nightmare."<sup>135</sup> In June 1970, the House unanimously rescinded the act, and the Senate followed suit.<sup>136</sup> Belvin then thanked Albert for his "unsurpassed" assistance, and the congressman replied that he was "delighted" with the repeal.<sup>137</sup> Once again, the two allies had collaborated to achieve a common aim, canceling a measure that they had earlier championed.

The repeal bill benefited from good timing. In July 1970, as the Senate considered the Choctaw matter, Nixon issued a lengthy message on Indian affairs which renounced termination as "unacceptable." He averred that "self-determination among the Indian people can and must be encouraged without the threat of eventual termination."<sup>138</sup> The president asked Congress to disavow termination and pass eight bills to strengthen tribal autonomy. Within this setting, the Choctaw Termination Act seemed passé. The *Oklahoma City Times* favored the law's repeal to test "whether Indian policy really has changed in Washington."<sup>139</sup> By rescinding the Choctaw act, Congress suggested that it had.

During the era of self-determination, the practice of appointing chiefs, such as Belvin, also became outmoded. With Belvin's office set to expire with the Choctaws' status, the BIA saw no reason to recruit a new chief during the 1960s.<sup>140</sup> But Belvin's regime had aroused grassroots resistance.<sup>141</sup> Accordingly, Congress in 1970 repealed the 1906 act and allowed members of the Five Civilized Tribes to elect their own chiefs.<sup>142</sup> In 1971 David Gardner, a local director of Upward Bound, the Great Society's program to assist university students, ran for Choctaw chief.<sup>143</sup> The thirty-one-year-old Gardner advocated industrial development and educational opportunities, as well as open, democratic practices for the Choctaw Nation.<sup>144</sup> Belvin, determined to retain his office, regarded Gardner, like OIO, as an upstart. "These arrogants," he warned Indian commissioner Bruce, "are going to learn something about Indian politics."<sup>145</sup>

Belvin remained true to his word. He portrayed Gardner's supporters as fist-clenched, Red Power militants, which they were not, and drafted rules setting thirty-five as the minimum age for a principal chief.<sup>146</sup> That requirement, which prohibited Gardner from challenging Belvin, angered many Choctaws. In the end, the Interior Department and federal courts upheld the thirty-fiveyear-old stipulation, suggesting that national policy, in sustaining the wishes of established tribal leaders, had not changed completely.<sup>147</sup> Although Gardner had to withdraw from the race, Belvin had won a Pyrrhic victory. In a field of six candidates, he received 47 percent of the vote in 1971, winning reelection without majority support. Four years later, Belvin retired as principal chief, and the Choctaws elected Gardner, now thirty-five, as their leader.<sup>148</sup>

The Choctaw election highlighted change and continuity in Native American policy. Great Society programs both trained and inspired younger leaders, such as Gardner, while Nixon's policy gave them greater opportunities to exercise "self-determination." Older leaders, such as Belvin, and their allies, such as Albert, remained in office but appeared out of touch. While Albert backed the popular election of the Choctaw chief, Fred Harris had been its more vocal advocate. In 1971, after a group of Choctaws had protested the thirty-five-year-old age limit, Albert admitted to having "no control" over the rule and deferred to Interior.<sup>149</sup> When one Choctaw called him the "biggest single factor preventing" a fair canvass, Albert replied that the age requirement lay before a federal court and declined to comment.<sup>150</sup> The Speaker was not exactly an unbiased observer. In 1971 he congratulated Belvin on the chief's reelection, adding, "I truly appreciate your support throughout my years of public life."<sup>151</sup> Both men remained bound together while Indian policy shifted beneath their feet.

Unlike Albert, younger liberals welcomed the change. The fact that LaDonna Harris sat on the National Council on Indian Opportunity, an office chaired by Vice President Spiro T. Agnew, no doubt spurred Fred Harris's bipartisanship. In 1970 the White House, backed by Republican and Democratic senators, including Harris and McGovern, secured legislation to return the area around Blue Lake, in New Mexico, to the Taos Pueblo tribe.<sup>152</sup> A year later, Senators Harris and McGovern, along with fellow Democrats Ted Kennedy of Massachusetts, Phillip Hart of Michigan, Walter Mondale of Minnesota, and Alan Cranston and John Tunney of California, joined Senator Ted Stevens, Republican of Alaska, in sponsoring the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act.<sup>153</sup> The final version, signed by Nixon, transferred a record 40 million acres of land to Alaska's Native peoples. Youthful liberals, backed by a Republican White House, played a key part in passing legislation to redress Native American grievances.

Albert, in contrast, had a small role in passing another Nixon-era reform, the Menominee Restoration Act of 1973. The law returned the Wisconsin tribe to federal trust status and all but repudiated termination. In 1972 the Speaker, at the request of Fred and LaDonna Harris, conferred with a group of Menominees and then urged Representative James A. Haley, Democrat of Florida and chair of the Subcommittee on Indian Affairs, to follow suit.<sup>154</sup> In so doing, Albert began building congressional support for the Menominee bill. The Speaker, with his micro perspective on Indian rights, no doubt saw the act, which the entire Wisconsin delegation favored, as another example of congressmen assisting their constituents.<sup>155</sup> In communicating with Albert's office, Harris's staff stressed a "connection with Oklahoma" since the Menominees, like the Choctaws, were facing "the same threat of being cut off from [federal] benefits."<sup>156</sup> Without a local link, Albert's interest in Indian rights was uncertain.

Albert, in fact, fought Nixon's program to reorganize the Bureau of Indian Affairs. The president, upset with BIA's "routine bureaucratic mentality," had ordered aides to recruit some fresh personnel.<sup>157</sup> In 1970 Indian Commissioner Bruce began streamlining his bureaucracy and reassigning BIA officials who personified "the out-of-date-philosophy" of paternalism.<sup>158</sup> But the leaders of Oklahoma's eastern tribes opposed the plan. "We feel we are making the desired progress for the Indian people," Belvin affirmed, defending the status quo.<sup>159</sup> Agreeing, Albert tried to retain Harrington as head of the BIA office in Oklahoma. "Congressman Edmondson and I are doing everything we can to get the Commissioner to back up on some of his announced policy changes," he assured one constituent.<sup>160</sup> In so doing, he helped conservatives at BIA, including Wilma Victor and John O. Crow, frustrate Bruce's reorganization effort.<sup>161</sup> Albert once again sided with local officials and established Indian leaders in his district against the wishes of would-be reformers.

Albert had even less use for Red Power activists. Late in 1972 AIM leaders Dennis J. Banks, a Chippewa, and Russell Means, an Oglala Sioux, led the "Trail of Broken Treaties" caravan to Washington, D.C., to highlight past injustices. Their protest turned violent when the group occupied and trashed the BIA headquarters, causing \$700,000 in damage.<sup>162</sup> Albert correctly grasped that young Indians were challenging established tribal leaders through acts of civil disobedience.<sup>163</sup> In this struggle, his preference was plain: "I am a friend and supporter of all the elected leaders in our Indian Nations."<sup>164</sup> Although the Speaker found the occupation of the BIA "deplorable," he urged Americans to learn from it by reaffirming their faith in the "democratic process."<sup>165</sup> Albert once again defended the existing political order, in which he held an important place.

Although armed confrontations united policymakers against Indian militants, they also encouraged Congress to act on Native American concerns. Between 1973 and 1975 Congress passed a spate of landmark legislation including the Menominee Restoration Act and the Indian Self-Determination Act, both of which the Speaker, in his low-key manner, supported.<sup>166</sup> Albert once again was more follower than leader on tribal self-determination.

Albert did little to advance the president's other Indian legislation. He took no stand on Nixon's proposal to name an assistant secretary of the Interior for Indian affairs. The measure passed both houses in 1974, then died in a House-Senate conference committee; not until Jimmy Carter's administration would such an office be formed.<sup>167</sup> Albert remained aloof while Representative Lloyd Meeds, Democrat of Washington and member of the Subcommittee on Indian Affairs, fought to advance Nixon's recommendation for a resolution repealing H.C.R. 108.<sup>168</sup> Meeds's effort never gathered momentum and such a resolution only passed during Ronald Reagan's presidency.<sup>169</sup> Although by 1973 Watergate-related matters were consuming Albert's attention, stronger leadership by the Speaker would have hastened the enactment of Nixon's Native American agenda.

Albert never took a prominent role in formulating Native American policy. Throughout his first two decades in the House, he took his cues from tribal leaders in his district, who were establishment-oriented and favored assimilation, and from the Kennedy and Johnson administrations, whose Indian policies were murky. During the 1970s, Albert's support for Nixon's program of tribal self-determination proved lukewarm at best.

Albert made greater contributions in defending Indian rights during the 1950s and 1960s, when federal policy proved muddled, than during the 1970s, when the administration firmly endorsed tribal self-determination. Despite the makeup of his district, he did not advocate self-determination for Indians across the United States. Instead Albert, wedded to the House as an institution and to the tribal leaders he represented, sought to enhance the economic station of all Americans, including Native Americans. That integrationist outlook inhibited his seeing the virtues of separate minority institutions, such as Indian tribes, and strengthening them under a program of self-determination. Nixon's moderate Republicanism, which exalted local authority, proved more hospitable to demands for self-determination than Albert's brand of New Deal/Great Society liberalism.

Albert was also trapped by his generational perspective. Like his successor, Speaker Tip O'Neill, Albert believed that all politics were local and that an active state, promoting equal opportunity, could enhance the station of all Americans, whether northern or southern, white or black, Anglo or Indian. Such an outlook seemed valid during the 1940s, 1950s, and early 1960s, when the middle class expanded and the federal government began protecting the rights of African Americans. But following the riots of the 1960s, a Republican White House and younger liberals in Congress grasped that racial harmony required something beyond equal rights. Accordingly, federal officials began addressing the concerns of particular ethnic, gender, and racial groups, including Native Americans. There is little evidence that Albert understood this policy shift.

The story of Carl Albert and the Choctaws illustrates how the forces of localism and liberalism acted to delay a program of tribal self-determination. By opposing Bruce's effort to reform the BIA, for example, Albert aligned himself with that agency's established leadership, anathema to change-oriented activists whether Anglo or Indian. In his memoir *Little Giant* (1990), the Oklahoman took pride in his rural roots and his support for both the New Deal and the Great Society. But an inability to look beyond the demands of his political allies, combined with a firm commitment to expanded opportunities for all citizens, blinded Albert to the unique aspirations of Native Americans.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Research for this article was made possible by grants from the Fulton School of Liberal Arts, Salisbury University, the Harry S. Truman Library Institute in Independence, Missouri, and the Carl Albert Center at the University of Oklahoma, Norman. The author thanks the staff of both institutions, especially Todd Kosmerick and Carolyn Hanneman of the Albert Center, for their friendly assistance. For their helpful comments on this article, he thanks this journal's anonymous reviewers, as well as Dean J. Fafoutis, Katherine Jellison, Ricky Newport, Elizabeth Ragan, and Polly Stewart.

#### NOTES

1. Press Release, Message to the Congress of the United States on "The Forgotten American," March 6, 1968, Folder: Indian Message 1968, Box 18, Fred Bohen Files, Lyndon B. Johnson Library (LBJL), Austin, Texas.

2. "President Asks Indian Control of Federal Aid," Tulsa World, July 9, 1970, A17.

See Larry J. Hasse, "Termination and Assimilation: Federal Indian Policy, 3. 1943–1961" (Ph.D. diss., Washington State University, 1974); Larry W. Burt, Tribalism in Crisis: Federal Indian Policy, 1953-1961 (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1982); Donald L. Fixico, Termination and Relocation: Federal Indian Policy, 1945–1960 (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 1986); Daniel M. Cobb, "Philosophy of an Indian War: Indian Community Action in the Johnson Administration's War on Indian Poverty, 1964-1968," American Indian Culture and Research Journal 22, number 2 (1998): 71-102; Christopher K. Riggs, "American Indians, Economic Development, and Self-Determination in the 1960s," Pacific Historical Review 69, number 3 (2000): 431-463; Christopher Riggs, "Indians, Liberalism, and Lyndon Johnson's Great Society" (Ph.D. diss., University of Colorado, 1997); Kenneth R. Philp, Termination Revisited: American Indians on the Trail of Self-Determination (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1999); Thomas W. Cowager, The National Congress of American Indians: The Founding Years (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1999), 106; Thomas Clarkin, Federal Indian Policy During the Kennedy and Johnson Administrations, 1961–1969 (Albuquerque: University of New Mexico Press, 2001). For the Native American movement, see Troy R. Johnson, The Occupation of Alcatraz Island: Indian Self-Determination and the Rise of Indian Activism (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1996); Joane Nagel, American Indian Ethnic Renewal: Red Power and Resurgence of Identity and Culture (New York: Oxford University Press, 1996); Paul Chaat Smith and Robert Allen Warrior, Like a Hurricane: The Indian Movement from Alcatraz to Wounded Knee (New York: New Press, 1996); Peter Iverson, "We Are Still Here": American Indians in the Twentieth Century (Wheeling, Ill.: Harlan Davidson, 1998), 139-209; George Pierre Castile, To Show Heart: Native American Self-Determination and Federal Indian Policy, 1960–1975 (Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 1998). For Nixon's policies, see Joan Hoff, Nixon Reconsidered (New York: Basic Books, 1994), 27-44; Melvin Small, The Presidency of Richard Nixon (Lawrence: University Press of Kansas, 1999), 180–181; Dean J. Kotlowski, Nixon's Civil Rights: Politics, Principle, and Policy (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 2001), 188–221.

4. Two surveys of federal Indian policy remain helpful. Francis Paul Prucha, *The Great Father: The United States Government and the American Indians* vol. II (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1984); Lawrence C. Kelly, "United States Indian Policies, 1900–1980," in *Handbook of North American Indians* vol. IV: *History of Indian-White Relations*, ed. Wilcomb Washburn (Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution, 1988), 66–80.

5. The only article on Carl Albert and Native American rights is a brief overview of his papers at the University of Oklahoma. W. Dale Mason, "The Carl Albert Collection: Resources Relating to Indian Policy, 1963-1968," *Chronicles of Oklahoma* 71 (Winter 1993–1994): 422–437.

6. "Carl Bert Albert," in *Current Biography Yearbook: 1957*, ed. Marjorie Dent Candee (New York: H. W. Wilson, 1958), 10; Carl Albert with Danny Goble, *Little Giant: The Life and Times of Speaker Carl Albert* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1990), 119 (both quotations).

7. "Carl Bert Albert," *Current Biography Yearbook: 1957*, 10–11; Albert and Goble, *Little Giant*, 156.

8. Prucha, *The Great Father* vol. II, 919, 945; Graham D. Taylor, *The New Deal and American Indian Tribalism: The Administration of the Indian Reorganization Act, 1934–1945* (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1980), 17–29. See also Donald L. Parman, *Navajos and the New Deal* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1976), 25–50; Alison Bernstein, *American Indians and World War II: Toward a New Era in Indian Affairs* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1991), 105–110. See also criticism of Collier by Earl Old Person and LaDonna Harris in "The IRA Record and John Collier," in *Indian Self-Rule: First-Hand Accounts of Indian-White Relations from Roosevelt to Reagan*, ed. Kenneth R. Philp (Logan: Utah State University Press, 1995), 107–108; Clayton R. Koppes, "Oscar L. Chapman: A Liberal at the Interior Department, 1933-1953" (Ph.D. diss., University of Kansas, 1974), 33–91.

9. "Commissioner Myer Addresses the Bellingham Convention," *National Congress of American Indians—Washington Bulletin* (Oct./Nov. 1950), 1, Folder 1, Box 10, Departmental Series, Toby Morris Collection, Carl Albert Congressional Research and Studies Center (CACRSC), University of Oklahoma, Norman.

10. Prucha, *The Great Father* vol. II, 1028–1029, 1045; Vine Deloria Jr., "The Evolution of Federal Policy Making," in *American Indian Policy in the Twentieth Century*, ed. Vine Deloria Jr. (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1985), 250; Prucha, *Great Father* vol. II, 1045 (quotation).

11. "Statement of Oklahoma Members in Congress on H. Con. Res. 108," July 22, 1953, Folder 69, Box 1, Speeches Series, Carl Albert Collection, CACRSC.

12. Riggs, "American Indians, Economic Development, and Self-Determination in the 1960s," 435.

13. Address by Orme Lewis, assistant secretary of the Department of the Interior, at Gallup, New Mexico, Aug. 13, 1953, Folder: Indian Affairs, Box 11, Bryce N. Harlow Records, Dwight D. Eisenhower Library, Abilene, Kansas.

14. Clayton L. Koppes, "From New Deal to Termination: Liberalism and Indian Policy, 1933–1953," *Pacific Historical Review* 46, number 4 (1977): 550, 558–559.

15. "A Permanent Solution for the Indian Problem," n.d., "Native Americans," Folder 3, Box 35, Student Research File (B File), Harry S. Truman Library (HSTL), Independence, Missouri.

16. "Requests to See the President," Feb. 4, 1947, "Native Americans," Folder 5, Box 35, Student Research File (B File), HSTL.

17. Koppes, "From New Deal to Termination," 557–558.

18. Address by Commissioner of Indian Affairs Glenn L. Emmons at Gallup, New Mexico, Aug. 13, 1954, Folder 19, Box 4, Victor Wickersham Collection, CACRSC.

19. News Clipping, "Plea Made to Menominees," n.d., Folder 13, Box 54, Stewart L. Udall Papers, Main Library, University of Arizona (UA), Tucson; John N. "Happy" Camp to Annabelle Bates, June 15, 1972, Folder 19, Box 50, John N. "Happy" Camp Collection, CACRSC.

20. Task Force Meeting Minutes, Mar. 10, 1961, Folder: Task Force Minutes of Meetings, Box 149, Philleo Nash Papers, HSTL.

21. "Press Reflects Public Sentiment Opposing 'Termination' Bills," *National Congress of American Indians—News Bulletin* (Jan./Apr. 1954), 1, Folder 29, Box 4, Clippings Series, Robert S. Kerr Collection, CACRSC; "The Current Termination Program in Indian Affairs: A Statement of Association Policy," Nov. 10, 1954, Folder 3,

Box 164, Association on American Indian Affairs (AAIA) Papers, Seeley G. Mudd Library, Princeton University (PU), Princeton, New Jersey.

22. Angie Debo to Tom Steed, June 7, 1958 (quotations), and Steed to Debo, July 16, 1958, Folder: Indian Affairs, Box 15, Legislative Series, Tom Steed Collection, CACRSC.

23. Steed to George Kishketon, July 31, 1953, Folder: Indian Affairs, Box 5, Legislative Series, Steed Collection, CACRSC.

24. Toby Morris to Harry S. Truman, Oct. 19, 1951, "Native Americans," Folder 4, Box 35, Student Research File (B File), HSTL.

25. Mrs. C. E. Anderson et al. to Carl Albert, Nov. 19, 1955, and Rex to V, n.d., Folder 15, Box 23, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

26. Paul Pitts to William H. Harrison, June 12, 1953, Folder: Indian Affairs, Box 5, Legislative Series, Steed Collection; "Statement of Oklahoma Members in Congress on H. Con. Res. 108," July 22, 1953, Folder 69, Box 1, Speeches Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC; "Osage Tribe of Oklahoma," Mar. 10, 1961, Folder: Area Directors Conference—Oklahoma City—Powhuska, Osage, Box 150, Nash Papers, HSTL (quotation).

27. Albert to Marie Mathews, July 21, 1953; Pitts to Albert (first two quotations); Albert to John Joseph Mathews, Aug. 29, 1953—all in Folder 38, Box 18, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

28. "Statement of Oklahoma Members in Congress on H. Con. Res. 108," July 22, 1953, Folder 69, Box 1, Speeches Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

29. "Remarks—Carl Albert, Third District, Oklahoma," n.d., [ca. 1952], Folder 61, Box 1, Speeches Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

30. Debo to Albert, July 29, 1955 and Albert to Debo, Aug. 2, 1955, Folder 15, Box 23, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

31. Albert to Alice Jones, Mar. 5, 1955, Folder 117, Box 22, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

32. Alice Jones to Albert, Feb. 1955, and Albert to Jones, Mar. 5, 1955, Folder 117, Box 22, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC; "Department Recommends Against Bill to Liquidate All Indian Lands," Apr. 19, 1955, Folder 1, Box 326, AAIA Papers, PU.

33. "Remarks by Secretary of the Interior Fred A. Seaton," Sept. 18, 1958, Folder 2, Box 326, AAIA Papers, PU.

34. Oliver La Farge, "Termination Forces Attack Again," *Indian Affairs* 32 (May 1959), 1, Folder 3, Box 164, AAIA Papers, PU.

35. "Text of Schifter Statement on Policy Reversal" (quotation) and "Remarks by Secretary of the Interior Fred A. Seaton," Sept. 18, 1958, Folder 2, Box 326, AAIA Papers, PU.

36. "Observations by Harry J. W. Belvin," in Harry J. W. Belvin, Choctaw Tribal Structure and Achievement: August 18, 1948, to August 25, 1975 (Durant, Okla.: Southeastern Oklahoma State University, 1981), 5 (quotation). See also Angie Debo, The Rise and Fall of the Choctaw Republic (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1961), 1–57, 288–290; Clara Sue Kidwell, Choctaws and Missionaries in Mississippi, 1818–1918 (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1995), 159–201; James Taylor Carson, Searching for the Bright Path: The Mississippi Choctaws from Prehistory to Removal (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1999), 112–126. Between 1906 and 1971 the US secretary

of the Interior, acting for the president, appointed the Choctaw chief. "Choctaw Chief Candidate Labels Age Limit 'Arbitrary," *Daily Oklahoman* (Oklahoma City), June 27, 1971, 22A.

37. J. H. Belvin to John H. Provinse, Oct. 14, 1951, "Native Americans," Folder 6, Box 35, Student Research File (B File), HSTL.

38. Department of Interior News Release, July 11, 1952, Folder: Indians— Pamphlets & Reports (2), Box 44, Nash Papers, HSTL; "Letter to the President, dated 9/24/52," Folder: 296, Box 938, White House Central Files (WHCF), Official File (OF), Harry S. Truman (HST) Papers, HSTL.

39. Roger Ernst to Page H. Belcher, Dec. 23, 1958, Folder 13, Box 167, Page H. Belcher Collection, CACRSC.

40. Handwritten comment on "Belvin Paves Way For Return As Chief When Age Law Upheld," n.d., Folder 26, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

41. "Sooner to Be Honored Monday as Indian of the Year" *Daily Oklahoman* (Oklahoma City), Aug. 16, 1959, 12A.

42. "Observations By Harry J. W. Belvin" in Belvin, *Choctaw Tribal Structure and Achievement*, 4.

43. Ibid.

44. Cowager, *The National Congress of American Indians*, 106; Sandra Faiman-Silva, *Choctaws at the Crossroads: The Political Economy of Class and Culture in the Oklahoma Timber Region* (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1997), 94–106.

45. J. H. Belvin to Provinse, Oct. 14, 1951, "Native Americans," Folder 6, Box 35, Student Research File (B File); Julius H. Krug to Truman, Aug. 3, 1948, Folder: OF-6C—Indian Affairs Office, Box 68, WHCF: OF, HST Papers; Harry J. W. Belvin to AAIA, May 1, 1952, Aug. 14, 1952, and Sept. 16, 1952, Folder: Association on American Indian Affairs, Box 22, Philleo Nash Files, HST Papers—all in HSTL.

46. "Re Harry Belvin's Matters—" n.d., Folder 58, Box 40, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

47. Oliver La Farge to LaVerne Madigan, May 25, 1954, Folder: AAIA May 1954, Box 77, Nash Papers, HSTL.

48. Marie L. Wadley to Morris, July 28, 1959, Folder 29, Box 22, Legislative Series, Morris Collection, CACRSC.

49. Ernst to Wayne N. Aspinall, Apr. 20, 1959, Folder 61, Box 40, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

50. News Clipping, "Choctaw Land Bill Is Backed," n.d. [ca. Apr. 1959], Folder: Indian Affairs, Box 17, Legislative Series, Steed Collection, CACRSC.

51. Ernst to Albert, Jan. 8, 1959, Folder 58, Box 40, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

52. Paul L. Frickinger to Toby Morris, Oct. 13, 1959, Folder 81, Box 10, Departmental Series, Morris Collection, CACRSC.

53. Albert to Belvin, Jan. 9, 1959, Folder 58, Box 40, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

54. Ernst to Albert, Jan. 8, 1959, Folder 58, Box 40, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

55. "Choctaws May Form Corporation," *Indian Affairs* [Feb. 1959], 7, Folder 61, Box 40, Legislative Files, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

56. Steed to Jeanne Spurlock, July 7, 1959, Folder: Indian Affairs, Box 17, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

57. Fixico, Termination and Relocation, 170.

58. Albert to Pete V. Cass, July 16, 1959, Folder 58; Albert to J. B. Wright, July 22, 1959, Folder 59, Box 40, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

59. W. F. Semple to Albert, May 25, 1959, Folder 59, Box 40, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

60. Wright to Albert, July 17, 1959, Folder 59, Box 40, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

61. Albert to Wright, July 22, 1959, Folder 59, Box 40, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

62. John A. Farrell, *Tip O'Neill and the Democratic Century* (Boston: Little, Brown, 2001), 274.

63. "Albert Rose From Poverty to Leadership," Washington Post, Feb. 6, 2000, A17.

64. Tip O'Neill with William Novak, *Man of the House: The Life and Political Memoirs of Speaker Tip O'Neill* (New York: Random House, 1987), 214; Ronald M. Peters Jr., *The American Speakership: The Office in Historical Perspective*, Second Edition (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1997), 158 (quotation).

65. Farrell, Tip O'Neill and the Democratic Century, 274.

66. D. B. Hardeman and Donald C. Bacon, *Rayburn: A Biography* (Austin: Texas Monthly Press, 1987), 421; "Carl Bert Albert, a Powerful Democrat in Congress for Three Decades, Is Dead at 91," *New York Times*, Feb. 6, 2000, 38; "Albert Led House on Moderate Path," *Washington Post*, Feb. 6, 2000, A16.

67. Clarkin, Federal Indian Policy in the Kennedy and Johnson Administrations, 169.

68. "Letter on Indian Affairs from Senator John F. Kennedy to Mr. Oliver La Farge, President, Association of American Indian Affairs, October 28, 1960" in Committee on Commerce, US Senate, *Final Report: The Speeches, Remarks, Press Conferences, and Statements of Senator John F. Kennedy* (Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1961), 801–802.

69. "Meetings of the Task Force Held with Dodge and Grignon of the Menominee," Feb. 17, 23, 1961, Department of Interior (DOI) microfilm, Reel 7, John F. Kennedy Library (JFKL), Boston, Massachusetts; Clarkin, *Federal Indian Policy in the Kennedy and Johnson Administrations*, 45–47.

70. "Indian Termination Stirs Debate," *Daily Oklahoman* (Oklahoma City), July 7, 1970, Folder 4, Box 178, Fred Harris Collection, CACRSC.

71. Clarkin, Federal Indian Policy in the Kennedy and Johnson Administrations, 274.

72. Belvin to Philleo Nash, Apr. 10, 1962, Folder 55, Box 60, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

73. John O. Crow to Belvin, July 18, 1961, Folder 29, Box 51, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

74. Belvin to Nash, Apr. 10, 1962, Folder 55, Box 60, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

75. Nash Press Release, n.d. [Mar. 1958], Folder: Menominee Indians— Correspondence and Press Releases—1958, Box 111, Nash Papers, HSTL; Belvin to Ed Edmondson, July 3, 1962, Folder 55, Box 60, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

76. Belvin to Albert, July 17, 1962, and W. F. Semple to Albert, June 6, 1962, Folder 55, Box 60, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

77. Albert to Belvin, July 7, 1962, and Albert and Edmondson to Edward F. Boland, July 31, 1962, Folder 55, Box 60, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

78. Albert to Frank Church, Aug. 7, 1962, Folder 28, Box 51, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

79. Albert to Belvin, July 7, 1962; Albert and Edmondson to Boland, July 31, 1962; Albert to Belvin and Semple, Aug. 24, 1962—all in Folder 55, Box 60, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

80. James E. Officer to Albert, May 15, 1964, Folder 36, Box 52, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

81. Albert to Belvin, Mar. 3, 1965, Folder 36, Box 52, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC; Belvin to Fred Harris, July 29, 1965, Folder 7, Box 12, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

82. Thomas J. Kenan to A. S. "Mike" Monroney, June 23, 1965, Folder 16, Box 54, A. S. "Mike" Monroney Collection, CACRSC.

83. Press Release "From the Office of Rep. Carl Albert . . . ," Aug. 5, 1965, Folder 36, Box 52, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

84. Memorandum by Virgil Harrington, July 21, 1965, Folder 4, Box 58, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

85. Michael L. Reed to Belvin, Aug. 15, 1968, Folder 49, Box 101, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

86. Typescript Note by V, n.d., Folder 55, Box 60, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

87. "Indian Legislation—2nd Session Priorities," Jan. 16, 1962, Folder 4, Box 99, Stewart Udall Papers, UA.

88. "Letter from Senator John F. Kennedy to Mr. Oliver La Farge, October 28, 1960," in *Final Report: The Speeches, Remarks, Press Conferences, and Statements of Senator John F. Kennedy*, 801.

89. "The Philosophy of the Task Force ...," July 11, 1961, Folder: IN-Indian Affairs 1/3/61-11/20/61, Box 379, White House Central Subject File (WHCSF), John F. Kennedy (JFK) Presidential Papers, JFKL.

90. "Udall Endorses 'New Trail' Approach to Indian Affairs," *Arizona Republic* (Phoenix), July 13, 1961, Folder 5, Box 89, Stewart Udall Papers, UA.

91. Stewart L. Udall to Robert B. Duncan, June 30, 1966, Folder: Gen IN 6/29/66-12/20/66, Box 2, IN-Indian Affairs, WHCF, LBJL.

92. Albert and Goble, Little Giant, 287–288.

93. Irving Bernstein, *Guns or Butter: The Presidency of Lyndon Johnson* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1996), 105

94. Albert to T. A. Tooney, Jan. 23, 1968, Folder 1, Box 71, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

95. Cobb, "Philosophy of an Indian War," 74.

96. Warren Cardwell to John B. O'Hara, Dec. 6, 1965, Folder 28, Box 12, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

97. Cobb, "Philosophy of an Indian War," 90.

98. Albert to John Belindo, Nov. 9, 1967, Folder 113, Box 98, Legislative Series, Albert Collection; Albert Remarks, "OEO Program in Oklahoma," *Congressional Record*, July 13, 1967, Folder 8, Box 286, Harris Collection, CACRSC; LaDonna Harris, *LaDonna Harris: A Comanche Life* (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 2000), 88 (quotation).

99. Background Paper, "Oklahomans for Indian Opportunity," n.d., Folder 28, Box 12, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

100. "Draft of Remarks of Hon. Carl Albert in Tribute to Robert L. Bennett, July 14, 1966," Folder 40, Box 57, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

101. Lee Metcalf to Wallace Bear, Aug. 6, 1966, Folder 15, Box 154, Stewart Udall Papers, UA.

102. George McGovern to Elaine Magnuson, Apr. 4, 1968, Box 1427, George S. McGovern Papers, Mudd Library, PU.

103. "American Indians—A New Destiny," *Congressional Record*, Apr. 21, 1966, Folder 10, Box 42, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

104. Cobb, "Philosophy of an Indian War," 74.

105. Hazel Whitman Hertzberg, "The Indian Rights Movement, 1887–1973," in William E. Sturtevant, ed. *Handbook of North American Indians*, vol. 4: *History of Indian-White Relations*, ed. Wilcomb E. Washburn (Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution, 1988), 317, 320–321.

106. James T. Patterson, *Grand Expectations: The United States*, 1945–1974 (New York: Oxford University Press, 1996), 638.

107. Hertzberg, "The Indian Rights Movement, 1887–1973," in Sturtevant, ed. Handbook of North American Indians, vol. 4: History of Indian-White Relations, ed. Washburn, 318–323; Peter MacDonald with Ted Schwarz, The Last Warrior: Peter MacDonald and the Navajo Nation (New York: Orion Books, 1993), 313–314.

108. Vine Deloria Jr., Behind the Trail of Broken Treaties: An Indian Declaration of Independence (New York: Delacorte Press, 1974), 23.

109. With its stress on local initiative, CAP ironically encouraged tribal autonomy. "While tribes weren't accustomed to handling funds and running their own economic programs," OEO reported, when "given the impetus" they "caught on quickly" (OEO Administrative History, Vol. I, Part II, Narrative History [2 of 2], 386, LBJL).

110. John Belindo to Albert, Nov. 6, 1967, Folder 113, Box 98, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

111. Letter and Report to Leonard Gilman, Jan. 27, 1971, Folder 37, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC; Harris, *A Comanche Life*, 81.

112. Belvin to Harris, Mar. 18, 1971, Folder 11, Box 236, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

113. Albert to Max L. Friedersdorf, Mar. 1, 1971, Folder 37, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

114. Letter and Report to Leonard Gilman, Jan. 27, 1971, and James J. Wilson to Belvin, n.d. [March 1971], Folder 37, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

115. J. C. to clf, Sept. 8, 1971, Folder 6, Box 167, Belcher Collection, CACRSC.

116. Harris, A Comanche Life, 81-82.

117. Belvin to Albert, July 26, 1968, Folder 49, Box 101, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

118. Press Release, Message to the Congress of the United States on "The Forgotten American," Mar. 6, 1968, Folder: Indian Message 1968, Box 18, Bohen Files, LBJL.

119. "Carl Bert Albert, a Powerful Democrat in Congress for Three Decades, Is Dead at 91," *New York Times*, Feb. 6, 2000, 38.

120. Peters, *The American Speakership*, 158–193; Richard E. Cohen, *Rostenkowski: The Pursuit of Power and the End of the Old Politics* (Chicago: Ivan R. Dee, 1999), 78–87.

121. AIPA News Release, Aug. 9, 1974, Folder: A.I.A.P., Box 9, Bradley H. Patterson Files, Jr., Files, Richard M. Nixon Presidential Materials (NPM), National Archives, College Park, Maryland.

122. Ibid.

123. Hoff, Nixon Reconsidered, 28.

124. Kotlowski, Nixon's Civil Rights, 125-156, 200.

125. Hoff, Nixon Reconsidered, 30.

126. "Local Indians Combat Termination Act," *McCurtain (Oklahoma) Weekly Gazette*, July 10, 1959, 1.

127. "Five Civilized Tribes Back Choctaw Termination Fight," *Lawton (Oklahoma)* Constitution, July 10, 1970, 6.

128. "Bills Would Nullify End of Choctaws as Tribe," *Tulsa World*, Feb. 17, 1970, Folder 4, Box 178, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

129. "Statement of Rep. Carl Albert . . . ," May 14, 1970, Folder 67, Box 118, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

130. Albert to Belvin, Sept. 11, 1970, Folder 36, Box 82, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

131. "Statement of Sen. Fred Harris," n.d., Folder 19, Box 197, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

132. "Statement of Sen. Fred Harris," n.d., Folder 19, Box 197, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

133. Transcript of Interview with Nancy Turk and Gordon Peterson, n.d., Folder 33, Box 256, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

134. Mike to Albert, Feb. 12, 1974, Folder 67, Box 118, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

135. "Indian Termination Stirs Debate," *Daily Oklahoman* (Oklahoma City), July 7, 1970, Folder 4, Box 178, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

136. Press Release "From the Office of Rep. Carl Albert . . . ," June 15, 1970, Folder 4, Box 14, Speeches Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

137. Belvin to Albert, Sept. 4, 1970 and Albert to Belvin, Sept. 11, 1970, Folder 36, Box 82, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

138. Quoted in Kotlowski, Nixon's Civil Rights, 200.

139. "Terminate the Choctaws?" *Oklahoma City Times*, July 20, 1970, Folder 4, Box 178, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

140. Norma to Senator, n.d., and Harris to Victor Roebuck, Aug. 23, 1965, Folder 7, Box 12, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

141. Roebuck to Harris, Aug. 17, 1965, Folder 7, Box 12, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

142. "Statement of Senator Fred R. Harris," n.d., Folder 1, Box 198, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

143. "Choctaw Chief Candidate," *Daily Oklahoman* (Oklahoma City), June 27, 1971, 22.

144. Handbill, n.d., Folder 26, Box 91, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

145. Belvin to Louis R. Bruce, June 8, 1971, Folder 26, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

146. Belvin to J. J. Wassall, July 2, 1971, Folder 26, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

147. News Clipping, "Belvin Paves Way for Return As Chief When Age Law Upheld," n.d., Folder 26, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

148. "Choctaw Election Results," n.d., Folder 46, Box 91; News Clippings, "Choctaw Chief Not Candidate," June 1, 1975 and "Chief Gardner Fills Choctaw Staff Positions," Sept. 14, 1975, Folder 57, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

149. Note from V, n.d., Folder 26, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

150. Albert to Will T. Nelson, Aug. 2, 1971, Folder 26, Box 91, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

151. Albert to Belvin, Aug. 30, 1971, Folder 26, Box 91, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

152. News Clipping, "Harris Helps Sponsor Senate Indian Measure," Dec. 2, 1970, Folder 4, Box 178, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

153. News Release, "From the Desk of Senator Fred R. Harris," Feb. 17, 1971, Folder 18, Box 207, Harris Collection, CACRSC.

154. Albert to James A. Haley, Mar. 23, 1972, Folder 44, Box 100, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

155. William Proxmire et al. to Albert, Apr. 14, 1972, Folder 44, Box 100, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

156. Debe to Charlie, Mar. 10, 1972, Folder 44, Box 100, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

157. Minutes of Fifteenth Council on Urban Affairs Meeting, July 11, 1969, Folder: Beginning July 6, 1969, Box 3, President's Office Files, Contested Documents File, NPM.

158. "Policy Statement on Redelegation on Authority" (plus attached documents), n.d., Folder: Bureau of Indian Affairs—"New Look," Box 317, Rogers C. B. Morton Papers, University of Kentucky Library, Lexington.

159. "Eastern Oklahoma Indian Leaders Vote to Oppose Reorganization of Bureau," *Daily Oklahoman* (Oklahoma City), Nov. 29, 1970, 16A.

160. Albert to George B. Hall, Dec. 14, 1970, Folder 43, Box 91, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

161. clw to Mr. A, n.d., Folder 55, Box 82; Imogene to Albert, July 1, 1971, Folder 46, Box 91, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

162. "Amnesty Denied to Indians," Washington Post, Nov. 10, 1972, A1.

163. "Indian Uproar Hinges on 2 Often-Overlooked Facts," *Daily Oklahoman* (Oklahoma City), Nov. 12, 1972, 9A.

164. Albert to Charles E. Black, Oct. 13, 1972, Folder 27, Box 100, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

165. Albert to Henry R. Robertson, Nov. 30, 1972, Folder 27, Box 100, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

166. Kotlowski, *Nixon's Civil Rights*, 217–218. The Indian Self-Determination Act was a non-controversial measure which passed the House by voice vote. There is no evidence that Albert opposed it. Congressional Quarterly, *Almanac: 93rd Congress, 2nd Session.* . . . 1974 (Washington, DC: Congressional Quarterly, 1975), 673.

167. Albert to Chief Dora S. Schnexnider, Apr. 18, 1974, Folder 7, Box 162, Legislative Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

168. Albert to B. Frank Belvin, Oct. 8, 1970, Oct. 8, 1970, Folder 52, Box 82, Departmental Series, Albert Collection, CACRSC.

169. Lloyd Meeds to John N. "Happy" Camp, Jan. 18, 1973, Folder 19, Box 67, Camp Collection, CACRSC.